DISCUSSION PAPER

Making U.S.-Vietnam Ties a Model for a Free and Open Indo-Pacific

Joshua Kurlantzick November 2018 The Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) is an independent, nonpartisan membership organization, think tank, and publisher dedicated to being a resource for its members, government officials, business executives, journalists, educators and students, civic and religious leaders, and other interested citizens in order to help them better understand the world and the foreign policy choices facing the United States and other countries. Founded in 1921, CFR carries out its mission by maintaining a diverse membership, including special programs to promote interest and develop expertise in the next generation of foreign policy leaders; convening meetings at its headquarters in New York and in Washington, DC, and other cities where senior government officials, members of Congress, global leaders, and prominent thinkers come together with CFR members to discuss and debate major international issues; supporting a Studies Program that fosters independent research, enabling CFR scholars to produce articles, reports, and books and hold roundtables that analyze foreign policy issues and make concrete policy recommendations; publishing *Foreign Affairs*, the preeminent journal of international affairs and U.S. foreign policy; sponsoring Independent Task Forces that produce reports with both findings and policy prescriptions on the most important foreign policy topics; and providing up-to-date information and analysis about world events and American foreign policy on its website, CFR.org.

The Council on Foreign Relations takes no institutional positions on policy issues and has no affiliation with the U.S. government. All views expressed in its publications and on its website are the sole responsibility of the author or authors.

For further information about CFR or this paper, please write to the Council on Foreign Relations, 58 East 68th Street, New York, NY 10065, or call Communications at 212.434.9888. Visit CFR's website, CFR.org.

Copyright © 2018 by the Council on Foreign Relations®, Inc. All rights reserved.

This paper may not be reproduced in whole or in part, in any form beyond the reproduction permitted by Sections 107 and 108 of the U.S. Copyright Law Act (17 U.S.C. Sections 107 and 108) and excerpts by reviewers for the public press, without express written permission from the Council on Foreign Relations.

1

Introduction

Since Donald J. Trump became president, many U.S. partners in Southeast Asia have worried about whether the United States will remain the region's guarantor of security and trade integration. Although the Barack Obama White House did not always follow through on promises to deliver its rebalance to Asia, it pushed for U.S. participation in the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) and advocated focusing strategically on Asia. The Trump administration's approach to Southeast Asia, meanwhile, has lacked consistency. But there is still time for the Trump White House to advance its goals and restore Southeast Asians' trust in the United States. U.S.-Vietnamese relations provide an ideal opportunity to do so.

Trump himself has taken several trips to Asia, indicating his interest in the region, although he is skipping important meetings in Asia later this year. The White House has adopted a tougher approach to the South China Sea, expanding freedom of navigation operations. It has also taken a stronger stance against China's anticompetitive trade practices. Southeast Asian countries, despite their close trade links with China, share some of the Trump administration's concerns about Chinese trade policies. In addition, the Trump administration has rolled out a broad strategy for the region, called the Free and Open Indo-Pacific. It vows to promote a rules-based security and economic order in Asia, while also encouraging closer cooperation among regional U.S. partners. By encouraging this cooperation, the strategy aims to create what the recent U.S. National Defense Strategy calls a "networked security architecture" in Asia, one at least implicitly designed to deter China from coercion.³

Yet at the same time, the Trump administration has sent worrying signals to Southeast Asia. The White House's trade strategy has at times targeted Southeast Asian states. In democracies like Indonesia and Malaysia, U.S. indifference to human rights alienates local leaders. Overall, the administration's erratic approach to policymaking has undermined Southeast Asians' confidence in the United States. Due to the White House's nationalist tone and inconsistent approach to Southeast Asia, some Southeast Asian states have begun to accept China's growing regional power. Still, Southeast Asian states fear aspects of China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) like potential debt burdens, worry about Beijing's approach to the South China Sea, and resent Chinese influence in their domestic politics. Considering border disputes in South Asia and territorial claims in Southeast Asian waters, many Southeast Asian states remain uneasy with the idea of China becoming the preeminent power.

For the Trump administration to restore Southeast Asian states' trust in the United States as an indispensable external actor, it needs to show that tough policies are not just designed to favor the United States but also can benefit Southeast Asia, one of the world's fastest-growing regions economically and an area of significant strategic value. It can do so in Vietnam. There, Trump's tough rhetoric on trade and security jibes with sentiment in the country, and Vietnam is the Southeast Asian state most actively defending its interests in the South China Sea. Hanoi recognizes that though working with Washington risks provoking Beijing, China is already trying to intimidate Vietnam. Hanoi is already essentially putting into effect aspects of the Free and Open Indo-Pacific strategy. By adopting tougher regional strategic and economic measures with Vietnam, the Trump administration could demonstrate to Southeast Asia that its harder approach could be in their interests. It could further convince them to embrace the Free and Open Indo-Pacific.

Why Vietnam is the Best Partner for Modeling a Trump Administration Asia Strategy

After Hanoi and Washington normalized relations during the Bill Clinton administration, the bilateral relationship expanded rapidly under Presidents George W. Bush and Barack Obama. Despite Vietnam's close Communist Party links and deep bilateral trade ties with China, the Vietnamese public remains extremely wary of broader relations with China. China fought a border war with Vietnam in 1979, and, historically, China was the main regional power affecting Vietnam. Following the normalization of U.S.-Vietnam relations in 1995, Hanoi sought closer ties with Washington partly as a balance to Beijing's traditional dominance of mainland Southeast Asia.

Since 1995, people-to-people contacts between the United States and Vietnam have expanded. The 2016–17 academic year marked the sixteenth year in a row that the number of Vietnamese students in higher education in the United States had risen. Further, as the era of the Vietnam War receded, the Vietnamese American community has built close business links to Vietnam.

ECONOMIC RELATIONS

As Vietnam has reformed its economy over the past three decades, it has become highly attractive to foreign investors. As scholars Sebastian Eckhardt, Deepak Mishra, and Viet Tuan Dinh note, Vietnam has been a model of economic growth and liberalization for other developing economies. The country's trade has nearly tripled over the past decade, even as world trade has stalled, and Vietnam created 1.5 million new manufacturing jobs between 2014 and 2016, due to a combination of economic reforms, improved rule of law, and investments in human capital.⁸

Vietnam has become even more alluring to multinational corporations as China backslides on investor protections. In fact, some foreign investors would likely relocate to Vietnam if U.S.-China trade tensions rose. Registered foreign investment into Vietnam grew by over 40 percent during 2017. While corruption remains a serious problem, Hanoi has in recent years taken steps to battle graft. Notably, in December 2017, Vietnamese authorities arrested a former member of the Politburo, Dinh La Thang, for alleged crimes related to economic management while running the state oil and gas company. 11

In addition to welcoming investment, Vietnamese leaders also share U.S. concerns about China's trade practices. Vietnamese leaders appear willing to work with the White House on a tough but fair Asia-Pacific trade policy that addresses China's trade practices, while accepting that China will remain an enormous driver of regional trade. While Hanoi has not abandoned the desire for multilateral trade liberalization, it appears willing to launch bilateral trade negotiations with Washington. 12

The Trump White House, however, has had mixed relations with Vietnam on trade issues. Although Hanoi approves of some tough trade tactics toward Beijing, and Vietnam could benefit from U.S. economic tensions with China, Vietnamese leaders were disappointed when the Trump administration pulled the United States out of the TPP. (Hanoi had invested significant political capital overhauling its own regulatory regimes on many industries in advance of the TPP coming into effect.) In addition, Trump reportedly has harangued Vietnamese leaders over that country's trade surpluses with the United States, and has claimed that Vietnam is "stealing"

U.S. jobs, a point he has raised about many states in Asia. ¹³ Hanoi has tried to soothe tensions with Washington over trade. During a visit to the United States by Vietnamese Prime Minister Nguyen Xuan Phuc in May 2017, Vietnam announced some \$8 billion in commercial deals with the United States. (It remains unclear how many of these deals will come to fruition. ¹⁴) Meanwhile, Vietnam has continued to promote economic integration across the Pacific Rim, helping push forward a revamped version of the TPP without the United States, now called the Comprehensive and Progressive Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP).

GROWING DEFENSE TIES

The U.S.-Vietnam defense relationship grew closer during the Obama administration. While there remain legitimate concerns about Vietnam's human rights record—it is one of the most authoritarian regimes in East Asia—Vietnam's champions in the White House and Congress have pushed for an upgraded security relationship. The two countries now hold an annual secretary of defense—level dialogue, and U.S. ships make regular calls at Cam Ranh Bay, one of the most strategically vital ports in Southeast Asia. In 2013, the Obama administration signed a comprehensive partnership with Vietnam. The partnership was supposed to provide what the White House called an "overarching framework" for improving ties on a range of issues. ¹⁵ Following up on the comprehensive partnership, the Obama administration lifted a longstanding embargo on arms exports to Vietnam in 2016. It also instituted regular cooperation between the U.S. and Vietnamese coast guards, and began delivering maritime security assistance to Hanoi. ¹⁶

In 2016, Vietnam's Party Congress selected new leaders of the country. The new general secretary, Nguyen Phu Trong, was according to some reports more pro-China than his predecessor, and some news coverage suggested that Vietnam would pivot away from the United States and embrace China more closely.

Yet Nguyen Phu Trong and other leaders have not fulfilled these predictions. Instead, Vietnam's leaders have continued to tilt toward the United States while also pursuing security relationships with medium-sized Asian powers. Vietnamese leaders understand that they cannot hope to match China's militarization of the South China Sea, but Hanoi seeks to deter Beijing from thinking of attacking Vietnam, or from totally dominating the South China Sea. Moving closer to the United States, Australia, India, and Japan, among others, helps Vietnam achieve this goal.

On security issues, the Trump administration has continued Obama's approach of building closer ties with Vietnam, while also rhetorically shifting to a more confrontational approach toward China. Secretary of Defense Jim Mattis visited Vietnam in January 2018, and shortly afterward, the USS *Carl Vinson* arrived in Da Nang. It was the first U.S. aircraft carrier to make a port call in Vietnam since the Vietnam War—and a sign of growing military-to-military links. The Trump administration has provided patrol boats to Vietnam and has pushed to more closely integrate Coast Guard officers through more regular visits. ¹⁷

Meanwhile, Vietnam, like most Southeast Asian states, has faced growing Chinese pressure on many fronts. In the past two years, China has squeezed Vietnam to give up claims on oil and gas in disputed areas of the South China Sea. ¹⁸ Vietnam's oil exports have dropped by around 40 percent since 2015, as Beijing has worked to prevent Hanoi from new exploration in the South China Sea. ¹⁹ Vietnamese leaders also have become increasingly alarmed by the placement of missiles on Chinese installations in the South China Sea, and at other Chinese efforts to consolidate gains in disputed waters. The Vietnamese public has pushed Hanoi away from Beijing. The Vietnamese government is authoritarian, but it is not totalitarian, and it has to respond to public sentiment to some extent. On multiple occasions in the past five years, large anti-China protests have broken out in Vietnam, including in June 2018.

HUMAN RIGHTS ISSUES

The fact that the White House has downgraded human rights and democracy as priorities in U.S. foreign policy has made improving U.S.-Vietnam strategic ties easier. Trump did not publicly mention Vietnam's rights abuses during his visit to the country in November 2017.²⁰ When Secretary of State Mike Pompeo visited Vietnam in July 2018, he asked Vietnamese lawmakers for a "speedy resolution" to the case of a U.S. citizen who had been detained in Vietnam for joining public protests, but he did not offer a broader critique of Hanoi's rights record.²¹ (The U.S. citizen, William Anh Nguyen, was convicted in July of "disturbing public order" but then released and deported.²²) However, members of the U.S. Congress and some mid-ranking executive branch officials continue to highlight Vietnam's human rights record.²³

In the long run, if Vietnamese citizens become increasingly alienated from Hanoi and push to change their government, there might be lingering popular anger at countries that built close ties with the present leadership. But polls show that most Vietnamese approve of closer ties with the United States, and do not see closer links as indicative of U.S. support for the Vietnamese Communist Party.²⁴ Indeed, while the Trump administration is unpopular across much of Asia, the Vietnamese have relatively positive views of Trump, probably because they appreciate the White House's tough approach to China and regional security in general. A survey by the Pew Research Center found that 58 percent of Vietnamese have "confidence in Trump" to take the right measures in international relations.²⁵

VIETNAMESE AND U.S. PRIORITIES

Of all the Southeast Asian states (other than city-state Singapore), Vietnam has shown the fewest illusions about the implications of China's rise, and the greatest willingness to employ tough, sophisticated strategies to prevent Chinese dominance of the South China Sea and the region more generally. Vietnamese leaders are thus the most natural fit in Southeast Asia for working with the Trump administration on both strategic and economic issues. Vietnamese leaders tend to be skeptical that China could become a trustworthy dominant power, even as leaders of countries like Thailand become more comfortable with the idea. Popular support in Vietnam for a tough approach to the South China Sea and China generally makes Vietnamese cooperation with the United States sustainable. Conversely, in Thailand, popular sentiment is increasingly friendly toward China and disdainful of the United States, a factor that could limit the future of U.S.-Thai relations even if opinion leaders want to maintain close links to the United States.

Vietnam has launched a multifaceted strategy to convince Asian countries to partner with Hanoi on protecting freedom of navigation and territorial waters, and staving off Chinese regional dominance. Hanoi's strategy is similar in many respects to proposed White House policies to tighten links among partners in Asia, expand deterrence, and improve interoperability among regional navies and coast guards.

Vietnam has focused these efforts on Australia, India, and Japan, some of the same partners that the United States is enlisting within the Free and Open Indo-Pacific concept. Vietnam signed a new strategic partnership with Australia in March 2018. Vietnam and India have created a comprehensive strategic partnership, which will entail closer cooperation on maritime security and oil and gas exploration. India is training Vietnamese fighter pilots and could sell surface-to-air missiles to Hanoi; the two states have rapidly stepped up the pace of joint naval exercises in recent years. ²⁶ Vietnam also signed a new strategic partnership with Australia in March 2018. Vietnam also has significantly expanded strategic links with Japan in the past five years. The expanded

ties include more regular Japanese port calls to Vietnam, growing Japanese maritime security assistance to Vietnam, and defense industrial cooperation.²⁷

Vietnam's approach to regional security indeed closely tracks many of the goals of the Trump administration's Free and Open Indo-Pacific strategy, although Hanoi does not necessarily score highly on the program's goal of open markets and respect for the rule of law domestically. Hanoi is, in its own way, helping build a "networked security architecture" of regional powers that will defend sovereignty, freedom from coercion, and freedom of navigation. Three of the states that Vietnam is courting are also part of an informal regional partnership called the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue, or "Quad": Australia, India, and Japan. ²⁸

In addition, Vietnamese leaders have recently explicitly echoed concepts of the Free and Open Indo-Pacific strategy. In a speech to an Indian think tank in March 2018, senior defense analyst and Asia expert Derek Grossman notes, Vietnamese President Tran Dai Quang referred to Vietnam's desire for an "Indo-Asia-Pacific" security concept and "signal[ed] Hanoi's willingness to accept [the] concept most strongly pushed by the United States that partners must work together across regions to balance and deter Beijing's activities." ²⁹

Moving the U.S.-Vietnam Relationship Forward

Vietnamese leaders' continuing embrace of closer ties with the United States, and the Vietnamese public's relatively positive views of the Trump White House, make the country a current outlier in Southeast Asia. Many Southeast Asian leaders today are confused by the current inconsistency in U.S. foreign policy toward the region. People in many Southeast Asian states are also alienated by what they perceive as strains of xenophobia in U.S. economic and immigration policy; in Indonesia and Malaysia, for instance, the United States' image and perceived trustworthiness has deteriorated in recent years.³⁰

Still, most Southeast Asian countries are not fully prepared to abandon their reliance on the United States as the main external regional power. For the White House to show Southeast Asian states that its tough strategic and economic approach is going to benefit not only the United States, it will need to convince Southeast Asian countries of several points. It will need to assure them that the United States has staying power in Asia, and that the Trump administration's view of the region, set forth in the Free and Open Indo-Pacific idea, values Southeast Asia itself. It further needs to assure Southeast Asian countries that although China's rise should not and cannot be stopped, the United States can offer viable options for helping Southeast Asian countries push back if China uses economic and strategic coercion. It needs to assure countries that in promoting a rules-based order on security and trade, the Trump administration will apply rules fairly and based on evidence, rather than issuing condemnations of countries based upon spurious charges—like the idea that states running trade surpluses with the United States are somehow taking advantage.

Vietnam is the ideal place for the Trump administration to model its strategy for South and Southeast Asia. This model will keep the White House's hard-edged approach on many issues but shows that the Trump administration's trade and security policies can work for Southeast Asia. Washington stands to benefit if Hanoi provides a Southeast Asian imprimatur for the Free and Open Indo-Pacific strategy. The two powers can work closely to develop the strategy and implement it region-wide. In the event of a regional conflict, Vietnam offers the largest military in Southeast Asia and one of the best-trained forces, as well as a vital port in Cam Ranh Bay.

Hanoi stands to benefit from an upgraded bilateral relationship with the United States that helps address security challenges from China and links Vietnam's efforts to "multilateralize" its South China Sea strategy with the U.S. Free and Open Indo-Pacific concept. An upgraded U.S.-Vietnam relationship would provide Hanoi with clearer security promises, and would help it modernize its navy and coast guard. Vietnam can never match China's military might—Beijing's most recent buildup has included the reported installation of surface-to-air and anti-ship missile systems on some Chinese outposts in the South China Sea—but Hanoi wants to improve its military capabilities and be able to rely on enough partners to deter Beijing from gaining more advantage in the South China Sea or consider attacking Vietnam. ³¹ It already has taken steps to do so, buying the biggest submarine fleet in Southeast Asia and enlisting partners like India and Japan. ³² Building these closer ties to the United States would bolster Vietnam's deterrence.

To be sure, if Vietnam moves even closer to the United States, it could draw a rhetorical backlash, and possibly other punishments, from China. But Hanoi's efforts to more finely balance between Washington and Beijing are not working: They have not prevented China from expanding its territorial claims in the South China Sea, intimidating Vietnam into giving up oil and gas claims, and sidelining Vietnam within ASEAN. Given that

China is anyway taking a hardline approach to Vietnam, Hanoi could develop tighter links with the United States without triggering a substantially more assertive response from China.

Developing closer links to the United States would allow Vietnam to help shape the Free and Open Indo-Pacific concept, giving it some say over how the idea is turned into concrete action. A stronger collective defense of freedom of navigation in the South China Sea also would help Vietnam protect its offshore oil and gas reserves.

To upgrade the two nations' relationship, Washington should take the following steps:

- Boost bilateral ties to strategic partnership status. The United States and Vietnam reportedly plan to upgrade their relationship to a strategic partnership, from the existing comprehensive partnership.³³ As one scholar has noted, the current status is vague and did not come with clear steps the two sides could take to bolster ties.³⁴ A strategic partnership would be a clearly defined bilateral relationship in which both sides would treat each other on the level of treaty allies, although Vietnam is not ready to publicly accept being a U.S. treaty ally. The strategic partnership should include a clear joint plan of action for upgrading security ties over the next decade. Such a plan would include specific elements designed to bolster Vietnam's navy and air force, and elements setting up regular joint exercises between U.S. and Vietnamese forces, improving interoperability between the nations' militaries and making it easier for U.S. forces to use the vital Cam Ranh Bay port in the event of conflict in Southeast Asia. It also would send a signal to China that the Trump administration will enlist new strategic partners to prevent China from completely dominating the South China Sea and other regional waters. In addition, it would show—to Vietnamese opinion leaders, to China, and to the Vietnamese public—that Hanoi's top leaders are willing to publicly recognize the growing closeness of U.S.-Vietnam ties.³⁵
- Increase port calls and other measures to demonstrate that the U.S.-Vietnam security relationship can deter Chinese actions in the South China Sea. This action would involve both countries by making the aircraft carrier port call in Vietnam an annual event, and ensuring that Hanoi participates every year in the Rim of the Pacific multinational joint exercises. The Trump administration should double the annual U.S. funding, categorized as additional U.S. assistance for Vietnam's maritime capacity, that could be used for coast guard modernization from \$16 million to \$32 million. In addition, Vietnam should rhetorically support U.S.-led freedom of navigation operations in regional waters. The two sides should discreetly plan for Hanoi to join freedom of navigation operations within the next year, since it is important for both Washington and Hanoi to demonstrate to China enhanced deterrence in regional waters. Vietnam joining freedom of navigation operations would send the strongest possible signal that Washington and Hanoi together will aggressively defend freedom of navigation in the South China Sea. Vietnam joining such operations might lead other regional states to join as well, allowing the Trump administration to make the operations truly multilateral undertakings. This tougher approach might embolden other regional leaders who would be critical to a broad, tough U.S. strategy toward the South China Sea. Leaders in Indonesia, Malaysia, Singapore, and even the Philippines recently have tried to respond to China's South China Sea assertiveness, but they are limited in what they can accomplish on their own. A tough U.S. strategy, with Vietnam at the center, that enlists Southeast Asian states to push back against coercive behavior, would dramatically increase Southeast Asian countries' bargaining power.
- Endorse Hanoi's joint exploration projects with foreign oil and gas companies. Vietnam uses joint exploration projects to protect its exclusive economic zones. China applied enough pressure to stop a Vietnamese venture with Spanish oil firm Repsol in the South China Sea, but Hanoi still has a planned gas project with Exxon Mobil, which would potentially be the biggest offshore gas investment in the country.³⁶ Both Hanoi and Washington should warn Beijing, which might try to target this investment, not to attempt to

- stop the project from moving forward, or risk the United States and Vietnam applying pressure on foreign companies not to get involved in joint projects with Chinese companies like the China National Offshore Oil Corporation in South China Sea waters.³⁷ A successful PetroVietnam-Exxon Mobil project would help calm Hanoi's fears about the country's falling oil and gas reserves and show U.S. companies that the risk of investing in resources in Vietnam has reduced. For Exxon Mobil, which controls 64 percent of the project, it would open up an offshore field that supposedly has 150 billion cubic meters of reserves.³⁸
- Invite Vietnam to join the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue. Washington should invite Hanoi to join the United States, Australia, India, and Japan in the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue. The strategic dialogue, which was conceived during the George W. Bush administration, was dormant for nearly a decade but was revived in 2017. As Tom Corben of the University of Sydney notes, the four Quad members already have "striven to upgrade bilateral strategic relations with Vietnam through conducting joint military exercises, port visits, extending lines of defense credit, and donating or selling naval assets to improve Hanoi's maritime security capacity." Vietnam should also be a major recipient of the roughly \$300 million in new funding for maritime security in Southeast Asia announced in August by Secretary of State Pompeo. Vietnam is already a kind of discreet partner of the Quad, given its close security ties with all Quad members. Formally joining the dialogue would give Vietnam a bigger say in regional security and send a signal that Washington increasingly sees Hanoi as a security partner on the level of other Quad members. It also would show other Southeast Asian states that the Quad can include Southeast Asian states as equal partners; Vietnam joining might entice other Southeast Asian states to join as well.
- Complete a bilateral investment treaty and launch talks on a bilateral free trade agreement. Although Vietnam's leaders were major proponents of the TPP, which included the United States—according to studies, Vietnam stood to gain more from the TPP than any other state in it—they are, generally, realists who seek any options to improve trade ties. 40 Like many other Southeast Asian states, Vietnam, while still supportive of multilateral trade deals, is willing to consider moving forward on trade liberalization with the United States to keep Washington involved in trade deals in Asia.⁴¹ The United States is already Vietnam's second-biggest export market in terms of individual countries.⁴² The Trump administration should, by the end of the first quarter of 2019, conclude a much-delayed bilateral investment treaty with Vietnam and then begin, next year, talks with Vietnam on a trade deal, while also launching talks with other Southeast Asian states; exploratory talks already have begun with the Philippines on a bilateral deal. 43 By starting negotiations with both Vietnam and the Philippines, the White House can demonstrate that it actually intends to push free trade via bilateral deals in Asia, is not simply aiming to roll back trade liberalization, and will punish trade violators while rewarding countries that adhere to trade rules and norms. Vietnam would benefit substantially from a bilateral deal. U.S. exporters would gain too; Vietnam is the fastest-growing market for U.S. exports, although the precedents in the revised North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) deal may lead to tough negotiations with Vietnam over issues like labor.44
- Cooperate to develop regional alternatives to the BRI. The United States, Japan, and Southeast Asian states will not be able to launch an infrastructure fund comparable in size to the BRI. The initial U.S alternative, announced by Secretary of State Pompeo in July 2018, encompasses \$113 million in funding, a fraction of the BRI budget.⁴⁵ Japan currently spends more on infrastructure development in Southeast Asia than China, but China likely will surpass it in the next decade. However, given that many Southeast Asian states are concerned about the BRI, the United States should offer to assist them in creating their own infrastructure fund. The United States and Japan should provide technical assistance, favorable loans, and in-

- centives to U.S. and Japanese firms to focus on infrastructure development in Vietnam and other Southeast Asian states. The White House also should increase, by at least a factor of ten, the amount of U.S. assistance provided under the new initiative announced by Pompeo. In so doing, Washington would show that it is attuned both to Southeast Asian states' need for infrastructure and to their concerns about the BRI. For its part, Vietnam badly needs better infrastructure. An Asian Development Bank estimate concluded that Vietnam needs nearly \$500 billion in new infrastructure investment over the next decade.⁴⁶
- Do no harm to people-to-people contacts. People-to-people ties have been critical in rebuilding the U.S.-Vietnam relationship since the normalization of bilateral relations. However, a White House plan to deport thousands of Vietnamese who arrived in the United States before 1995, and were protected under a 2008 U.S.-Vietnam immigration accord, could poison people-to-people relations. The Such actions could embitter Vietnamese Americans and make Vietnamese nationals wary of traveling to the United States. As former U.S. Ambassador to Vietnam Ted Osius has noted, most who were scheduled to be deported were refugees whose families supported the U.S. side in the Vietnam War, and have not committed major felonies. In addition, the Trump administration's threats to severely tighten student visa rules could deter Vietnamese students from coming to the United States. Already, the number of foreign students obtaining visas to come to the United States has dropped under the Trump administration; a study by the National Foundation for American Policy noted that the number of foreign students at U.S. universities fell 4 percent in 2017 compared to 2016. The Trump administration should halt plans to deport Vietnamese nationals who came to the United States prior to 1995. It also should stop tightening student visa regulations, including for Vietnamese nationals; educational contacts are critical to U.S.-Vietnam people-to-people ties and are also an important source of revenue for U.S. universities.
- Cooperate with China when it plays by regional rules and norms, while also pursuing a tougher strategic and economic approach. Neither the United States nor Vietnam can prevent China from becoming a more powerful regional and global actor. On some important regional issues, like public health, China has played a helpful role. For instance, China has worked with other countries to address emerging epidemics, supported existing institutions like the World Health Organization, and led efforts to reduce vaccine prices. While the Trump administration aims to limit Beijing's ambitions in the South China Sea and within the domestic affairs of other states in Asia, it should accept that Southeast Asian countries have to work with China on a wide array of issues. On issues where Beijing is becoming a trusted, responsible leader, Washington and Hanoi should accommodate its growing power. Doing so would simply reflect reality—the United States and its partners cannot prevent China from becoming far more influential in Southeast Asia. It also would show Chinese leaders that if they do not seek to aggressively revise norms and rules, they can improve ties with Vietnam, and probably with other Southeast Asian states skeptical of China's rise, such as Indonesia and Malaysia.

Conclusion

Building a closer U.S.-Vietnam relationship would benefit both Washington and Hanoi and send a signal to other Southeast Asian states that the Trump administration's regional policies are not zero-sum. Upgraded ties with Vietnam, based on the ideas set forth in the Free and Open Indo-Pacific concept, would demonstrate that the White House has a clear regional policy that can actually take into account Southeast Asian states' strategic viewpoints as well.

Using Vietnam as a model for how Trump administration policies can benefit Southeast Asia, the United States could mend its deteriorating links with the Philippines and Thailand, and reinforce ties with Indonesia, Malaysia, and Singapore, three countries that are increasingly skeptical of China's regional strategic aims and concerned about Beijing using the BRI as a coercive weapon, possibly to get other states to become heavily indebted to China. The Philippines and Thailand are probably uninterested in any approach that alienates China, but could be open to closer ties with the United States if they saw Vietnam benefit from them. If states see that the White House's harder approach to Asia could actually be in their interests, they may be convinced to support the Free and Open Indo-Pacific concept.

Restoring closer links with Southeast Asia is important to U.S. interests. The region has some of the fastest economic growth in the world, and it sits astride several of the busiest international trade routes and the strategically vital South China Sea; at least 20 percent of global trade transits through the South China Sea annually. The region faces serious threats from terrorism, piracy, and rising Islamism. It also is the first place where China has emerged as a real challenger to U.S. dominance, and could presage Xi Jinping's approach to other regions of the world; an effective U.S. strategy in Southeast Asia could potentially be applied to other regions where China is ascendant. Perhaps most important, Southeast Asia provides a chance to show that Trump-era foreign policy can actually win over other countries—that even a more nationalist United States still often needs, and can work with, partners across the Asia-Pacific.

Acknowledgements

I would like to express gratitude to the people who made this paper possible. I thank CFR President Richard Haass, Senior Vice President and Director of Studies James M. Lindsay, and C. V. Starr Senior Fellow and Director for Asia Studies Elizabeth Economy for their support for the project. I also want to thank all the members of the CFR Workshop held on the future of U.S.-Southeast Asia relations, who contributed valuable insights for this paper. I want to thank Derek Grossman of the RAND Corporation and Richard Javad Heydarian of GMA Network for their feedback on initial drafts. I also want to thank Patricia Dorff, Erik Crouch, and Sumit Poudyal in CFR Publications for their editorial support, as well as CFR Digital Design, and Communications. And, finally, thanks goes to Research Associate James West for his support in helping produce this paper. This publication is made possible by the generous support of the Henry Luce Foundation. The statements made and views expressed are solely my own.

Joshua Kurlantzick

About the Author

Joshua Kurlantzick is senior fellow for Southeast Asia at the Council on Foreign Relations. Kurlantzick was previously a scholar at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, where he studied Southeast Asian politics and economics and China's relations with Southeast Asia, including Chinese investment, aid, and diplomacy. Previously, he was a fellow at the University of Southern California's Center on Public Diplomacy and a fellow at the Pacific Council on International Policy. Kurlantzick has also served as a columnist for *Time*; a correspondent for the *Economist*, based in Bangkok; a special correspondent for the *New Republic*; and a contributing writer for *Mother Jones*. He also serves on the editorial board of *Current History*. Kurlantzick is the winner of the Luce Scholarship for journalism in Asia and was selected as a finalist for the Osborn Elliot prize for journalism in Asia. His first book, *Charm Offensive: How China's Soft Power Is Transforming the World*, was nominated for CFR's 2008 Arthur Ross Book Award. He is the author of *Democracy in Retreat: The Revolt of the Middle Class and the Worldwide Decline in Representative Government*, State Capitalism: How the Return of Statism is Transforming the World, and A Great Place to Have a War: The Secret War in Laos and the Birth of a Military CIA.

Endnotes

 $1. \ "President Trump\ Wants\ \$686\ Billion\ for\ the\ Military.\ Here's\ How\ He\ Plans\ to\ Spend\ It, "Bloomberg,\ February\ 12,2018,\ http://fortune.com/2018/02/12/trump-military-budget.$

- 2. Manolo Serapio Jr. and Muyu Xu, "Out of Asia: China Steel Exporters Chase New Buyers in Africa, South America," Reuters, June 6, 2018, http://reuters.com/article/us-china-steel-exports-analysis/out-of-asia-china-steel-exporters-chase-new-buyers-in-africa-south-america-idUSKCN1J20DB; Jisun Kim, "Increased Trade Barriers in Southeast Asia: Following a Rapid Rise in Steel Imports," POSCO Research Institute, January 2016, http://posri.re.kr/files/file_pdf/59/34/6467/59_34_6467_file_pdf_1453857396.pdf.
- 3. Jeff M. Smith, "Unpacking the Free and Open Indo-Pacific," War on the Rocks, March 14, 2018, http://warontherocks.com/2018/03/unpacking-the-free-and-open-indo-pacific; Prashanth Parameswaran, "What Does Mattis's ASEAN Trip Say About Trump's Asia Policy?," Diplomat, January 23, 2018, http://thediplomat.com/2018/01/what-does-mattis-asean-trip-say-about-trumps-asia-policy.
- 4. I am indebted to Richard Heydarian for this point.
- 5. Michael Kokalari, "Growth in the Shadow of a Trade War," Vietnamnet, May 8, 2018, http://english.vietnamnet.vn/fms/business/206243/growth-in-the-shadow-of-a-trade-war.html.
- 6. Alexander L. Vuving, "Force Buildup in the South China Sea: The Myth of an Arms Race," *cogitASIA*, October 12, 2018, http://cogita-sia.com/force-buildup-in-the-south-china-sea-the-myth-of-an-arms-race.
- 7. "Vietnamese Students in the United States Increase for 16th Straight Year," U.S. Embassy and Consulate in Vietnam, November 14, 2017, http://vn.usembassy.gov/vietnamese-students-united-states-increase-16th-straight-year.
- 8. Sebastian Eckardt, Deepak Mishra, and Viet Tuan Dinh, "Vietnam's Manufacturing Miracle: Lessons for Developing Countries," Brookings Institution, April 17, 2018, http://brookings.edu/blog/future-development/2018/04/17/vietnams-manufacturing-miracle-lessons-for-developing-countries.
- 9. Ralph Jennings, "Vietnam's Economic Growth Will Accelerate in 2018 as Investors Flood the Country," Forbes, December 27, 2017, http://forbes.com/sites/ralphjennings/2017/12/27/vietnams-economy-will-soar-again-in-2018-because-investors-just-love-it/#2ed0b88655df. 10. "Ease of Doing Business in Vietnam," World Bank, http://doingbusiness.org/data/exploreeconomies/vietnam.
- 11. Mai Nguyen, "Vietnam Police Arrest Ex-Politburo Member Over Misconduct," Reuters, December 8, 2017, http://reuters.com/article/us-vietnam-security/vietnam-police-arrest-ex-politburo-member-over-misconduct-idUSKBN1E21FU.
- $12. \, Huong \, Le \, Thu, \\ "U.S.-Vietnam \, Relations \, Under \, President \, Trump, \\ "Lowy \, Institute, November \, 9, 2017, \\ http://lowyinstitute.org/publications/us-vietnam-relations-under-president-trump.$
- $13. \ ``Trump Complains About Trade Deficit With Vietnam, Worth \$32 Billion in 2016, ``Agence France-Presse, November 12, 2017, http://hindustantimes.com/world-news/trump-complains-about-trade-deficit-with-vietnam-worth-32-billion-in-2016/story-uADLBnb3A72iO8nu-zablfM.html$
- $14. \, Mark \, Landler, \, ``Trump \, Hosts \, Prime \, Minister \, Phuc \, of \, Vietnam \, and \, Announces \, Trade \, Deals, \\ "New \, York \, Times, \, May \, 31, 2017, \, http://ny-times.com/2017/05/31/world/asia/vietnam-nguyen-xuan-phuc-trump.html.$
- 15. White House Office of the Press Secretary, "Joint Statement by President Barack Obama of the United States of America and President Truong Tan Sang of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam," July 25, 2013, http://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2013/07/25/joint-statement-president-barack-obama-united-states-america-and-preside.
- $16.\ Prashanth\ Parameswaran, "U.S.-Vietnam\ Defense\ Relations: Problems\ and\ Prospects," \textit{Diplomat},\ May\ 27,\ 2016,\ http://thediplomat.com/2016/05/us-vietnam-defense-relations-problems-and-prospects.$
- 17. Prashanth Parameswaran, "What's Next for U.S.-Vietnam Defense Ties Under Trump?," *Diplomat*, April 4, 2018, http://thediplomat.com/2018/04/whats-next-for-us-vietnam-defense-ties-under-trump.
- $18. \ Bill\ Hayton, "South\ China\ Sea: Vietnam\ `Scraps\ New\ Oil\ Project," BBC, March\ 23, 2018, http://bbc.com/news/world-asia-43507448.$
- 19. Pham Chi Dung, "Why Vietnam Welcomes America's Return," Asia Times, March 6, 2018, http://atimes.com/article/vietnam-welcomes-americas-return.
- $20. \ David\ Nakamure\ and\ Emily\ Rauhala,\ "From\ Burma\ to\ the\ Philippines,\ Trump\ Largely\ Ignores\ Human\ Rights\ on\ Asia\ Trip,"\ Washington\ Post,\ November\ 13,2017,\ http://washingtonpost.com/politics/from-burma-to-the-philippines-trump-largely-ignores-human-rights-on-asia-trip/2017/11/13/27ba576a-c896-11e7-8321-481fd63f174d_story.html?utm_term=.503d658f4886.$
- 21. David Hutt, "Vietnam Dodges a Diplomatic Bullet With America," *Asia Times*, July 20, 2018, http://atimes.com/article/vietnam-dodges-a-diplomatic-bullet-with-america.
- 22. Michael Tatarski, "U.S. Protestor Released from Detention in Vietnam After Trial," *Guardian*, July 21, 2018, http://theguardian.com/world/2018/jul/21/vietnam-american-citizen-trial-protest-human-rights.
- 23. Hutt, "Vietnam Dodges a Diplomatic Bullet with America."
- 24. Kat Devlin, "40 Years After the Fall of Saigon, Vietnamese See U.S. as Key Ally," Pew Research Center, April 30, 2015, http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2015/04/30/vietnamese-see-u-s-as-key-ally.

- 25. Kristen Bialik, "Asian Countries on Trump's Trip Have Largely Positive Views of U.S. but Disagree on Policy," Pew Research Center, November 3, 2017, http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/11/03/opinions-in-asian-countries-on-trump-trip.
- 26. Dinaker Peri, "India to Train Vietnam's Sukhoi Fighter Pilots," *Hindu*, December 6, 2016, http://thehindu.com/news/national/India-to-train-Vietnam%E2%80%99s-Sukhoi-fighter-pilots/article16765719.ece; Sanjeev Miglani, "India Says in Talks with Vietnam for First Missile Sale," Reuters, February 15, 2017, http://in.reuters.com/article/airshow-india-vietnam-idINKBN15U0Y2; Prashanth Parameswaran, "India-Vietnam Defense Ties in Spotlight With Naval Exercise," *Diplomat*, May 22, 2018, http://thediplomat.com/2018/05/india-vietnam-defense-ties-in-the-spotlight-with-naval-exercise.
- $27. \ Prashanth\ Parameswaran, "Japanese-Vietnam\ Defense\ Relations\ in\ the\ Indo-Pacific\ Spotlight,"\ \textit{Diplomat},\ April\ 11,2018,\ http://thediplomat.com/2018/04/japan-vietnam-defense-relations-in-the-indo-pacific-spotlight.$
- $28. \, Derek \, Grossman, "Why \, March \, 2018 \, Was \, an \, Active \, Month \, in \, Vietnam's \, Balancing \, Against \, China \, in the \, South \, China \, Sea," \, \textit{Diplomat}, \, March \, 23, 2018, \, http://thediplomat.com/2018/03/why-march-2018-was-an-active-month-in-vietnams-balancing-against-china-in-the-south-china-sea \, March \, 2018 \, Mar$
- 29. Ibid.
- 30. Brian Harding and Trevor Sutton, "U.S.-Indonesia and U.S. Malaysia Relations in the Trump Era," Center for American Progress, June 5, 2017, http://americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2017/06/05/433540/u-s-indonesia-u-s-malaysia-relations-trump-era; Richard Wike, Bruce Stokes, Jacob Poushter, and Janell Fetterolf, "U.S. Images Suffers as Publics Around World Question Trump's Leadership," Pew Research Center, June 26, 2017, http://pewglobal.org/2017/06/26/u-s-image-suffers-as-publics-around-world-question-trumps-leadership.
- 31. Vuving, "Force Buildup in the South China Sea: The Myth of an Arms Race."
- $32. \, Truong\, Minh\, Vu\, and\, Nguyen\, The\, Phuong, "The\, Modernization\, of\, the\, Vietnam\, People's\, Navy:\, Grand\, Goals\, and\, Limited\, Options,"\, Asia\, Maritime\, Transparency\, Initiative,\, April\, 6,\, 2017,\, http://amti.csis.org/modernization-vietnam-navy.$
- 33. "Vietnam, U.S. Vow to Build Strategic Partnership," Embassy of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam in the United States of America, 2018, http://vietnamembassy-usa.org/relations/vn-us-vow-build-strategic-partnership.
- 34. Carl Thayer, "The U.S.-Vietnam Comprehensive Partnership: What's in a Name?," cogitASIA, July 30, 2013, http://cogitasia.com/the-u-svietnam-comprehensive-partnership-whats-in-a-name.
- 35. Ibid.
- 36. Tan Qiuyi, "ExxonMobil-Vietnam Gas Project on Track for 2019," *Channel NewsAsia*, November 7, 2017, http://channelnewsasia.com/news/asia/exxonmobil-vietnam-gas-project-on-track-for-2019-9383976.
- 37. Ralph Jennings, "China's Pressure to Stop Energy Projects Dents Economic Growth in Vietnam," *Voice of America*, April 2, 2018, https://www.voanews.com/a/vietnam-china-dispute-over-south-china-sea-resources/4327306.html.
- 38. Qiuyi, "ExxonMobil-Vietnam Gas Project on Track for 2019."
- 39. Tom Corben, "The Quad, Vietnam, and the Role of Democratic Values," Diplomat, May 25, 2018, http://thediplomat.com/2018/05/the-quad-vietnam-and-the-role-of-democratic-values.
- $40. \ David\ Francis, "Vietnam\ Could\ Be\ the\ Biggest\ Loser\ if\ Obama\ Can't\ Deliver\ TPP,"\ Foreign\ Policy,\ http://foreignpolicy.com/2016/05/23/vietnam-could-be-the-biggest-loser-if-obama-cant-deliver-tpp.$
- 41. Richmond Mercurio, "U.S.-Philippines Free Trade Deal a Step Forward—DTI," *Philippine Star*, May 25, 2018, http://philstar.com/business/2018/05/25/1818296/us-philippines-free-trade-deal-step-forward-dti.
- 42. Phan Anh, "China Usurps U.S. as Vietnam's Top Export Market: Report," VN Express, April 18, 2018, http://e.vnexpress.net/news/business/china-usurps-us-as-vietnam-s-top-export-market-report-3738349.html.
- $43. \ "Philippines, U.S.\ to\ Start\ Free\ Trade\ Talks\ in\ September,"\ Reuters, July\ 12, 2018, http://reuters.com/article/us-philippines-usa-trade/philippines-u-s-to-start-free-trade-talks-in-september-idUSKBN1K20XJ.$
- 44. Stuart Schaag, "Vietnam: A Land of Opportunity for U.S. Exporters," Tradeology, July 20, 2016, http://blog.trade.gov/2016/07/20/vietnam-a-land-of-opportunity-for-u-s-exporters.
- 45. Lesley Wroughton and David Brunnstrom, "Wary of China's Rise, Pompeo Announces U.S. Initiatives in Emerging Asia," Reuters, July 30, 2018, http://reuters.com/article/us-usa-trade/wary-of-chinas-rise-pompeo-announces-us-initiatives-in-emerging-asia-idUSKBN1KK0V5.
- 46. Don Lam, "Vietnam Needs Private Sector to Help Fund Infrastructure," Financial Times, June 19, 2017, http://ft.com/content/8b3ad6ea-54db-11e7-80b6-9bfa4c1f83d2.
- $47. \, Michael \, Tatarski, "Why \, Is \, the \, U.S. \, Deporting \, Protected \, Vietnamese \, Immigrants?" \, \textit{Diplomat}, \, June \, 5, \, 2018, \, http://thediplomat.com/2018/06/why-is-the-us-deporting-protected-vietnamese-immigrants.$
- 48. Ibid.; Stuart Anderson, "Guess Who's Not Coming to America? International Students," Forbes, March 2, 2018,
- https://www.forbes.com/sites/stuartanderson/2018/03/02/guess-whos-not-coming-to-america-international-students/#6ae665323c3e.
- 49. Hallie Detrick, "International Student Visas Are Way Down Under Trump. Here's Why U.S. Colleges Should Be Scared," Fortune, March 12, 2018, http://fortune.com/2018/03/12/international-student-visas-trump-colleges-universities.
- $50. \, I\, am\, grateful\, to\, Yanzhong\, Huang\, for\, this\, point.$
- 51. I am grateful to Yanzhong Huang for this point.
- $52. \ Ankit\ Panda, "How\ Much\ Trade\ Transits\ the\ South\ China\ Sea?\ Not\ \$5.3\ Trillion\ a\ Year,"\ \textit{Diplomat},\ August\ 7,2017,\ http://thediplomat.com/2017/08/how-much-trade-transits-the-south-china-sea-not-5-3-trillion-a-year.$